Minutes of Annual Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on Friday 19th of June, 2009 at 3.00 p.m. in the Council Chamber, County Hall, John Street, Kilkenny.
In the Chair:
Cllr. T. Breathnach Cathaoirleach 

Also Present:
Cllrs. M.H. Cavanagh, J. Brennan, P. Millea, M. Shortall, C. Connery, M. Fitzpatrick, J. Coonan, A. McGuinness,

 M. Brett, B. Manning, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, M. Doran, W. Ireland, P. Crowley, T. Maher, S. Treacy, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, M. O’ Brien, E. Aylward, A. Irish, C. Long. 

F. Doherty, P. Dunphy. 
In attendance:
J. Crockett County Manager, J. Mulholland, 
J. McCormack, P. O’ Neill & T. Walsh Directors of Services, J. Dempsey Head of Finance, M. Delahunty & A.M. Walsh Senior Executive Officers and Adrian Waldron Meetings Administrator. 

Following the formal opening of the meeting it was proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, Seconded by Cllr. M. Fitzpatrick and resolved: - “That the meeting would adjourn to facilitate the Cathaoirleach in reaching agreement between the parties on certain procedural arrangements”. 

The meeting resumed at 3.45p.m. Upon recommencement of the meeting, the meetings administrator in accordance with paragraph 4(1) schedule 10 to the Local Government Act 2001, read out the names of the persons duly elected. 

Before commencing with the formal business of the meeting, the outgoing Cathaoirleach addressed the meeting
Outgoing Cathaoirleachs Address

I am conscious as I begin to speak that this is a special Annual General Meeting in that the membership of this Council has been determined by the electorate of County Kilkenny rather than the continuity of the last 5 years and the continuity of the 5 years to come after today.

I am particularly conscious that I was the last Cathaoirleach of the 2004-2009 Council and that there are 18 of us who were here at the first meeting of that Council.   Eight members who walked into the Council Chamber five years ago are not here now.

It would be appropriate firstly therefore that we should recall that Joe Cody, Bobby Aylward, Pat Fitzpatrick, Tommy Brennan, Dixie Doyle, Dick Dowling, Catherine Phelan and Michael Lanigan served with us as well as Pat Walsh who was co-opted to the Council on the election of Bobby Aylward to Dáil Eireann and it is important that we acknowledge their work on behalf of the people of Kilkenny.   They were our colleagues and their presence here will continue to be missed.

Tributes have already been paid by the out-going Council to Dick Dowling, Catherine Phelan and to Michael Lanigan and the thoughts spoken then are remembered now.   We would like to acknowledge the work on the Council of Tommy Brennan, Dixie Doyle,   Pat Fitzpatrick and Pat Walsh and to empathise with them on the loss of their seats in the recent elections.   Tommy Brennan is a gentleman and a more cooperative and thoughtful Councillor would be impossible to find.   Dixie Doyle brought a unique style to the Council and to his representations on behalf of Thomastown in particular and we wish him well as I understand that he has been to hospital in the past week.   Pat Fitzpatrick was assiduous during his time here on issues that related to the City in particular and certainly my relationship with him was always friendly and courteous.    Pat Walsh was someone with whom I established a very friendly relationship when he arrived here in 2007 and I recall he was one of the first to speak words of congratulations and friendship when I became Cathaoirleach this time last year.

All of us will remember our first day here and the personal family and communal pride as we took our seats in this Chamber.   So too it is appropriate that as Cathaoirleach I say to all the new incoming members that you are most welcome and to express the wish that your time here is fulfilling to you personally and that your membership of this Council brings to you and the people you represent all the good things that motivated you to seek election in the first place.

I would ask Anne Marie, Betty, Fidelis, Andrew, Pat, Eamon and Seán to accept my best wishes now and for the future on the Council.

Before I move on to a review of the past year I would like to acknowledge the efforts made by Michael Delahunty and all involved in the election count in Cillin Hill last Saturday and Sunday week.   I would also like to acknowledge his support work to the Corporate Policy Group during the past year.

I would like to acknowledge the great year that Pat Crotty had as Mayor of Kilkenny City and to thank him for his good company at many events and functions during the past 12 months.   In thanking Pat I would like to wish Malcolm all the best for his year as Mayor and I know that the relationship between him and the incoming Cathaoirleach will be as positive and enjoyable as the one I enjoyed with Pat over the past 12 months.
My elevation last year coincided with the election of my brother, Jack, as Mayor of Waterford and this certainly added an unusual dimension to the offices in both Waterford and Kilkenny.    I would like to put on the record here the good wishes and congratulations that were accorded to me at the City Council AGM later on the evening of 30th June ’08 and the courtesy and respect that shown to me at all times by the members and officials of Waterford City Council.   Looking back it was a most positive development between Waterford and Kilkenny.

I would like to thank Pat Dunphy for his term as Vice Chairman and for his willingness to cover for me whenever required.   There were few events during the year that we did not manage between us to get to.    Where there were gaps I was grateful to be able to call on Tom Maher and Michael O’Brien to fill in for us.

There were times during the year when sadness came upon us.   I mentioned Joe Cody earlier on and his passing was something that genuinely hit us all.   Also during the year Richard Bolger, a former Chairman of the Council and Sheila McCarthy, the first woman elected to the Council passed away.

All of us need the support, guidance and advice of the Manager, the Directors and officials of the Council for the course of our work and I would like to sincerely thank them for all their work during the year and in addition I would like to thank them for the sense they gave of nothing being too much trouble and of things being in place sometimes before I had even given thought to them myself.

There were a number of important developments in relation to the office of Cathaoirleach during the year and perhaps it is a little legacy that I leave to future Cathaoirligh.

1
The gift cabinet – outside the chamber

2
Protocol for Civic Receptions

3
Protocol for Cathaoirleach’s Reception

4
Protocol for Cathaoirleach’s Visits.

5
Acknowledgement of Achievement and Merit

6
Cathaoirleach’s Office/Office of Cathaoirleach Notepaper

7
Council Pin

8
Council Contact List 

9
Council Photograph

10
Cathaoirleach’s Diary

There are many things that come to mind in looking back over the year and I do not intend o list them all.   Nor would I like the following to be considered highlights as regarded each event as a highlight in itself so please think rather of the following as indicative of the experience of a year as Cathaoirleach.

=
The Civic reception for the All Ireland winning Hurling and Camogie teams and the bestowing of Civic Honours on Brian Cody.

=
The Cathaoirleach’s receptions for the James Stephen’s Under 14 hurling team and for Liam Aylward.

=
The opening of the Arboretum dedicated to James Hoban at Desart and the follow up visit to Charleston in March    I would like to make special mention of the Kilkenny to the Carolinas Conference there and of the contribution of Máire Downey to that event.   I would like to acknowledge the continuing work of Denis Bergin as a link between Kilkenny and the United States.

=
The visit to Manchester for the 30th Anniversary celebration of the Kilkenny Association there.

=
The opening of the Watershed in December

=
The opening of the River Nore Linear Park

=
The continuing work at Woodstock 

=
The opening of the M8 at Urlingford

=
The promotion of Kilkenny to visiting delegations – the Chinese and British Ambassadors and representatives of Leicestershire County Council in the past week.

=
Launch of Climate Change Tips on KCLR

=
The tenth anniversary celebration of Castlecomer Library

=
The visit to Galmoy Mines

=
The visit to the Glanbia factory in Ballyragget

=
The Opening of the Ferrybank Family Resource Centre

There were many other events at which I was present as your representative and again 

please take those listed below as indicative rather than exhaustive.

+
The National Ploughing Championship in September

+
Festivals that promote the City and County – Arts/Savour Kilkenny/Celtic/Rhythm & Roots/The Cat Laughs etc.

+
The All Ireland Medal Awards

+
The People of the Year Awards

+
The Sudanese Resettlement Programme

+
Keep Kilkenny Beautiful

+
Conferring Freedom of the City on Uachtarán na hEireann, Mary McAleese, Seamus Pattison and Brian Cody

+
The All Ireland Minor and Senior Hurling Finals

+
The reception to the homecoming teams on the Monday after the All-Ireland.

+
The end of programme for BNS Leader

+
The launch of Kilkenny Leader Partnership

+
The Annual General Meeting of the Association of City & County Councils

+
Opening of school extensions at Slieverue and at Carrigeen

+
The Christmas celebration for the Indian community in Kilkenny

+
Attendance at Green Flags awards.

+
The Irish Wheelchair Association Conference in Kilkenny

+
The Annual General Meeting of the Community & Voluntary Forum

+
Presentation of Water Safety Certificates here in County Hall

 +
Induction into the Junior Section of the Order of Malta

There were many events attended in local areas like Castlecomer, Kells,Mooncoin, 

Gathabawn, Piltown, Mullinavat and Ferrybank, Millennium Court and Hebron Road

There were also a number of events where people from different community groups came 

together and what particularly stands out is the two nights in Cillin Hill when groups 

came together under the broad title of Tidy Towns but where the agenda was much 

broader than that.

Last year on taking over the Chair I outlined my own views as to the way the Council 

should conduct its affairs on behalf of all the people of Kilkenny.   I made reference to 

what I called the three ‘Rs’.   That all of us would respect the people who elected us

in our dealings with them, recognise the representative role each of us have which 

reflects the mandate we have been honoured with and accept our responsibility for the 

decisions that we make in the best interest of the people we serve.

In this regard there are eight major debates that stand out in my recollection of the year.

1
Two debates on environmental issues 

2
The debate on housing

3
The response of members earlier in the year to the worsening employment situation.

4
The turn up of members for the meeting in Community & Enterprise to devise an economic development strategy for the county.

5
The work on the local area plans for Thomastown, Callan, Castlecomer, Ferrybank and Woodstock.

6
The response of members at estimates time and the consequent decision to propose that rates would not be increased in 2009.

7
Debates on Water & Wastewater and South East River Basin Management Plan.

8
Debates on the impact of flooding particularly last August and last January.

I would like to say to all of the out-going members that I was proud to sit in this chair and to have the Chain of Office.   That chain could accommodate just one head but needed 26 sets of shoulder to bear it.    To all of you I say thanks for your support, advice and good wishes.

I would like to thank the people from radio and the newspapers for their coverage of the affairs of the Council.   You play a huge role in the process of dissemination of information and in informing debate within the county.

Anyone who has sat in this chair would know the role played by Adrian and Cora and all in Corporate Affairs.   They are probably only acknowledged once a year and at this time but this acknowledgement is infused with a year’s wait to say ‘Thanks’.

Finally I would like to say thanks to my wife, Carol, and to Maeve and Eimear who put up with good grace everything that the year threw at me.   The year would have had no meaning at all without them.   To them and our families and friends I say thanks.

My best wishes to the incoming Chairman and Vice Chairman and I would like to assure him now of my full cooperation and support for the coming year.

Thank you.
All speakers paid tribute to the outgoing Cathaoirleach and congratulated him on his fairness, openness and hard work during his year in the Chair. On behalf of staff the County Manager joined with tributes paid to the Cathaoirleach and thanked him for the leadership which he had shown in so many instances over the past year. 

Contributions Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, J. Coonan, M. Shortall. 

Item 1.
Election of Cathaoirleach 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan, seconded by Cllr. P. Cuddihy

Cllr. J. Coonan was proposed by Cllr. M. Doran, seconded by Cllr. P. Millea. 

Voting for Cllr. M. O’ Brien – Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, 
M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, M. Fitzpatrick, M. Brett, 
B. Manning, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, W. Ireland, T. Maher,
 P. Crowley, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, M. O’ Brien, F. Doherty, 
A.M. Irish, T. Breathnach, P. Dunphy. 

Voting for Cllr. J. Coonan - Cllrs. P. Millea, A. McGuinness,
J. Coonan, M. Doran, S. Treacy, E. Aylward and C. Long. 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien received 19 votes. Cllr. J. Coonan received 7 votes. 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was elected the Cathaoirleach of Kilkenny County Council for the coming year. 

The incoming Cathaoirleach thanked his proposer and seconder and commiserated with Cllr. Coonan he joined with previous words of congratulations to the outgoing chair and also thanked Cllr. Pat Dunphy who was the outgoing Leas Cathaoirleach. 

He congratulated the incoming Mayor Cllr. Malcolm Noonan and pledged to work with Cllr. Noonan in the best interests of the County & City. He thanked the people of the Thomastown Electoral Area for returning him. 
The incoming Cathaoirleach acknowledged the contributions of the outgoing Councillors who had retired or who had not been returned at the recent election. 

He welcomed and congratulated new members to the Council and stated that they in particular would get support from him in his role as chair over the forthcoming year. 

In setting out his priorities for the year, Cllr. O’ Brien noted the challenges that lie ahead and stated that the priority for this Council would be to refine and progress an economic plan for the County. In his role as Cathaoirleach he outlined the following:- 

· That he would meet with the various political parties, management, workers representatives and representatives of various industries around the city and county to examine how the county can move forward. 

· He would build on the goodwill fostered by his predecessor with Waterford City Council to work for the region. 

· He would foster links with the third level institutions. 

· He stated his ambition to utilise our external influences and relationships built our various twinned authorities and their extended links. 

Item 2.
Election of Leas Cathaoirleach. 

Cllr. P. Dunphy was proposed by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, seconded by Cllr. M. Shortall.
Cllr. C. Long was proposed by Cllr. E. Aylward, seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan. 

Voting for Cllr. P. Dunphy 

Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, M. Fitzpatrick,
 M. Brett, B. Manning, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, W. Ireland, T. Maher, 
P. Crowley, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, M. O’ Brien, F. Doherty, A.M. Irish, 
T. Breathnach, P. Dunphy. (19)
Voting for Cllr. C. Long 

Cllrs. P. Millea, A. McGuinness, J. Coonan, M. Doran, S. Treacy, E. Aylward and C. Long. (7) 
Cllr. P. Dunphy was elected Leas Cathaoirleach for the year. 

Cllr. Dunphy offered his support to the Cathaoirleach for the coming year and offered commiserations to Cllr. Long. 

The County Manager added his good wishes to the appointees and stated that his team and staff would work diligently with the Cathaoirleach and Leas Cathaoirleach. 

The incoming Cathaoirleach stated that he would be bringing to a future Council meeting to change the office from Cathaoirleach to Mayor of County Kilkenny. 

Item 3.
Appointment of Cathaoirleach and members to SPC1 Forward Planning & Development Policy. 

Proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan: - “That Cllr. M. Shortall be appointed as Cathaoirleach of SPC 1 and that the following members be also appointed to SPC 1 Forward Planning & Development Policy Committee Cllrs. 
P. Dunphy, A. M. Irish, F. Doherty, P. O’ Neill, M. O’ Brien and 
S. Treacy. 
Item 4.
Appointment of Cathaoirleach and Members to SPC 2 Infrastructure, Transportation, Water Services. 


Proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan:- “That Cllr. P. Millea be appointed as Cathaoirleach of SPC 2 and that the following members be also appointed to SPC 2 Infrastructure, Transportation, Water Services Cllrs. J. Brennan, F. Doherty, P. O’ Neill, M. Noonan & M. Doran. 
Item 5. 
Appointment of Cathaoirleach and  Members to  SPC 3 Environmental Policy, including Fire Services and Emergency Planning 
Proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy  seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan:- “That Cllr. P. Cuddihy be appointed as Cathaoirleach of SPC 3 and that the following members be also appointed to SPC 3       Environmental Policy including Fire Services and Emergency Planning Cllrs. T. Maher, M. Brett, A.M. Irish, M. H. Cavanagh and E. Aylward. 

Item 6.
Appointment of Cathaoirleach and Members to  SPC 4 Housing & Social Policy


Proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan:- 
That Cllr. M. Fitzpatrick be appointed as Cathaoirleach of SPC 4 and that the following members be also appointed to SPC 4 Housing & Social Policy Cllrs. B. Manning, C. Connery, 
B. Ireland, C. Long and A. McGuiness. 

Item 7.
Appointment of Cathaoirleach and Members to SPC 5 Community Policy, Arts, Culture, Heritage, Tourism and Education. 


Proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy seconded by Cllr. J. Coonan:- 
That Cllr. J. Brennan be appointed as Cathaoirleach of SPC 5 and that the following members be also appointed to SPC 5 Community Policy, Arts, Culture, Heritage, Tourism and Education Cllrs. P. Cuddihy, A. Phelan, T. Breathnach and 
J. Coonan. 

Appointment to External Bodies 

Item 8.
Appointment of 4 Representatives to the County Enterprise Board 



Item deferred to the July Meeting 

Item 9.
Appointment of one member to South East Regional Tourism Association.      

Item deferred pending clarification whether this organisation is still in situ 

Item 10.
Appointment of 3 representatives on the Association of County & City Councils 

Cllr. P. O’ Neill and Cllr. MH Cavanagh was proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher.

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan. 

Cllrs. P. O’ Neill, M. O’ Brien and MH Cavanagh   were appointed unanimously as the Council’s representatives on the Association of County & City Councillors. 

Item 11.
Appointment of Councillors Representative on Local Authority Members Association 

Cllr. W. Ireland was proposed by Cllr. T. Maher, Seconded by Cllr. P. O’ Neill. 

Cllr. W. Ireland was appointed as the Council’s representative on the Council’s Local Authorities Members Association. 

Item 12.
Appointment of 6 Representatives to the South East Regional Authority. 
Cllrs. John Brennan, Billy Ireland and M. Brett were proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, seconded by Cllr. P. O’ Neill. 

Cllrs. A. Phelan & T. Breathnach  were proposed by Cllrs. 
M. Shortall, seconded by Cllr. M. Fitzpatrick. 

Cllr. E. Aylward was proposed by Cllr. J. Coonan, seconded by Cllr. M. Doran. 

Cllrs. J. Brennan, B. Ireland, M. Brett, A. Phelan, M. Noonan and E. Aylward were unanimously appointed as the Council’s representatives on the South East Regional Authority. 

Item 13.
Appointment of 2 Representatives to the Operational Committee on the South Eastern Regional Authority 

As outlined in the letter from the South East Regional Authority, the Cathaoirleach is ex officio a member of the operational committee. 
Cllr. B. Ireland was proposed by Cllr. P. O’ Neill, seconded by Cllr. J. Brennan as the second representative to the operational committee of the South East Regional Authority. 

Cllr. B. Ireland was unanimously agreed as the Council’s nominee of the Council’s second representative to the operational committee. 

Item 14.
Appointment of one representative to the Southern & Eastern Regional Assembly (member to be appointed must be a member of the SERA) 

Cllr. T. Breathnach was proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, Seconded by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh.

Cllr. T. Breathnach was unanimously agreed as the Council’s nominee on the Council’s Southern & Eastern Regional Assembly. 

Item 15.
Appointment of 4 representatives to the Regional Health Forum South 

Cllrs. T. Maher and P. O’ Neill were proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, Seconded by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh. 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, Seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan. 

Cllr. J. Coonan was proposed by Cllr. M. Doran, Seconded by Cllr. P. Millea. 

Cllrs. T. Maher, P. O’ Neill, M. O’ Brien, J. Coonan were appointed unanimously as council’s representatives to the Regional Health Forum South. 
Item 16. 
Appointment of Representatives on the Goul Joint Drainage Committee. (6 members 5 from Ballyragget electoral area and 1 from Kilkenny electoral Area)
The five members of the Ballyragget Electoral Area and 
Cllr.M. Brett were proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, Seconded by Cllr. J. Brennan. 

The following six members were appointed to the Goul Joint Drainage Committee. 

Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, P. Millea, M. Shortall, J. Brennan, 
C. Connery and M. Brett. 

Item 17.
Appointment of 2 members to Kilkenny Tourism. 

Cllrs. F. Doherty and J. Brennan were proposed by 
Cllr. P. Cuddihy, Seconded by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh. 

Cllrs. F. Doherty and J. Brennan were appointed as the Council’s representatives to Kilkenny Tourism. 

Item 18.
Appointment of 3 representatives on the County Kilkenny Leader Partnership Board

A discussion took place regarding the right to form groups for certain appointments. 

Following a request for clarification the County Manager outlined the contents of schedule 10 paragraph 18 of the Local Government Act 2001 which deals with the right to form groups for certain appointments. A copy of this schedule would have been forwarded with the notice regarding the annual meeting as instructed in Circular Letter LG05/09 which sets out procedures in relation to the annual meeting, documentation for incoming members, strategic policy committees and gender balance in the making of certain appointments. 

Cllrs. A. Phlean and T. Breathnach were proposed by Cllr.M. Shortall and seconded by Cllr. M. Fitzpatrick. 

Cllr. A. M. Irish was proposed by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, Seconded by Cllr. P. Cuddihy. 

Cllr. M. Doran was proposed by Cllr. J. Coonan and seconded by Cllr. P. Millea. 

As 4 members were proposed for the 3 positions a vote took place as follows:- 

Voting For Cllr. T. Breathnach 

Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, 
M. Fitzpatrick, M. Brett, B. Manning, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, 
W. Ireland, T. Maher, P. Crowley, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, 
M. O’ Brien, F. Doherty, A.M. Irish, T. Breathnach & P. Dunphy. 

Voting Against: Cllr. T. Breathnach 

Cllrs. P. Millea, A. McGuinness, J. Coonan, M. Doran, S. Treacy, E. Aylward and C. Long. 

As 19 votes were cast in favour of Cllr. Breathnach and 7 votes against
Cllr. T. Breathnach was appointed on the County Kilkenny Leader Partnership Board. 

Voting for Cllr. A. M. Irish. 

Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, M. Fitzpatrick, M. Brett, B. Manning, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, W. Ireland, T. Maher, P. Crowley, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, M. O’ Brien, F. Dohorty, T. Breathnach & P. Dunphy. 

Voting Against: Cllr. A.M. Irish 

Cllrs. P. Millea, A. McGuinness, J. Coonan, M. Doran, S. Treacy, E. Aylward and C. Long. 

As 19 votes were cast in favour of Cllr. Irish and 7 votes against
 Cllr. A.M.  Irish was appointed on the County Kilkenny Leader Partnership Board. 

Voting for Cllr. A Phelan 

Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, J. Brennan, C. Connery, M. Fitzpatrick, M. Brett, B. Manning, P. Cuddihy, M. Noonan, W. Ireland, T. Maher, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, M. O’ Brien, F. Doherty, T. Breathnach & P. Dunphy. 

Voting Against: Cllr. A. Phelan.  

Cllrs. P. Millea, A. McGuinness, J. Coonan, M. Doran, S. Treacy, E. Aylward and C. Long.
Abstaining Cllr. P. Crowley. 

As 18 votes were cast in favour of Cllr. Phelan and 7 votes against and one abstention Cllr. A. Phelan was appointed on the Kilkenny Leader Partnership Board. 
This filled the required representation on the County Kilkenny Leader Partnership Board. 

Item 19.
Appointment of 5 Members to Kilkenny Water Safety Committee 

Cllrs. P. Crowley, B. Ireland and P. O’ Neill were proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, seconded by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh.
Cllr. A. Phelan was proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, seconded by Cllr. M. Fitzpatrick. 

Cllr. J. Coonan was proposed by Cllr. P Millea, Seconded by Cllr. M. Doran. 

Cllrs. P. Crowley, B. Ireland, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan and J. Coonan were appointed to Kilkenny Water Safety Committee. 

Item 20. 
Appointment of 2 members to Kilkenny Airport Ltd. 

This item was deferred to ascertain whether there was a need to appoint members to this committee. 

Item 21. 
Appointment of representative to Irish Public Bodies Mutual Insurances Ltd. 

Cllr. B. Manning was proposed by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, seconded by Cllr. T. Maher. 

Cllr. B. Manning was unanimously appointed as representative to Irish Public Bodies Mutual Insurances Ltd. 

Item 22.
Appointment of one Director to Waterford Port Company Board (nomination subsequently to be appointed by the Minister for the Environment) 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was proposed by Cllr. M. Shortall, seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan. 

Cllr. M. O’ Brien was unanimously nominated to Waterford Port Company Board subject to the sanction for the Minister for the Marine. 

Item 23.
 Nomination of one Director to the New Ross Company Board (Nomination has subsequently be appointed by the Minister for the Marine) 

Cllr. F. Doherty was proposed by Cllr. C. Connery, seconded by Cllr. P. Dunphy. Cllr. F. Doherty was nominated to New Ross Company Board. 

Nomination to be sanctioned by Minister for the Marine. 

Item 24. 
Election of nine representatives onto County Kilkenny Vocational Education Committee.

Adrian Waldron Meetings administrator drew members attention to the letter which had been forwarded with the notice of meeting outlining election by County Council/City Council’s to their local VEC. He also drew members attention to the VEC Act 2001 which specifies that the Council can elect 9 members to Kilkenny VEC with the balance of appointments be made following the VEC AGM. 
Further clarification was required at this stage regarding the formation of groups.
 For the purposes of this item Cllrs. C. Long, S. Treacy and M. Doran indicated that they wish to form a block. This block nominated Cllr. C. Long to Kilkenny Vocational Education Committee. 
At this juncture Cllrs. E. Aylward, P. Millea and A. McGuinness indicated that they wish to form a block. This block nominated Cllr. S. Treacy to County Kilkenny Vocational Education Committee. 

At this juncture the Cathaoirleach asked if any other groups wished to form a block. As no other group wished to form a block the meeting proceeded as per Paragraph 18 of Schedule 10 of the Local Government Act and proceeded to elect the balance of the committee by vote. 

Cllrs. M. H. Cavanagh, B. Ireland, C. Connery, P. O’ Neill and A.M. Irish were proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, Seconded by Cllr. M. Brett. 

Cllrs. M.  Shortall and M. Fitzpatrick were proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan and seconded by Cllr. M. Shortall.

To facilitate the Cathaoirleach Cllr. M. Doran did not proceed to contest this election. 

Accordingly,Cllrs. C. Long, S. Treacy, M. H. Cavanagh, B. Ireland, C. Connery, P. O’ Neill, A.M. Irish, M. Shortall and M. Fitzpatrick were elected as Kilkenny County Council’s representatives onto Kilkenny Vocational Education Committee. 

Item 25. 
Nomination onto County Development Board 

Current nominees are the Chairpersons of the SPC’s and the Cathaoirleach of the County Council. This item was taken as read and the incoming chairs of the SPC’s and Cathaoirleach were nominated onto County Development Board. 

It was proposed by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, Seconded by Cllr. P. Cuddihy: - “That Standing Orders be extended to allow completion of the appointment to County Council committees”. 

Appointment to County Council Committees. 

Item 26. 
Appointment of Speed Limit Committee (Existing committee comprised of the full membership of the Council) 

It was proposed by Cllr. T. Maher, seconded by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh and resolved: - “That the Speed Limits Committee comprise of the full membership of the Council”. 

Item 27.
Appointment of four members to Dunmore Landfill Consultative Committee. 

Proposed by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, seconded by Cllr. M. Doran and resolved: - “That Cllrs. P. Cuddihy, J. Coonan, M. Shortall and M. Noonan be appointed as Kilkenny County Council’s representatives to Dunmore Landfill Consultative Committee”. 

Item 28. 
Appointment of 3 Representatives to the Local Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee 

Proposed by Cllr. P. Millea, seconded by Cllr. M. Shortall and resolved: - “That Councillors A. McGuinness, A. M. Irish and M. Fitzpatrick be appointed as the elected members onto the Local Traveller Accommodation Consultative Committee”. 

Item 29.
Appointment of representatives to the Steering Group on Restoration of Woodstock Gardens. 

It was proposed by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, seconded by Cllr. P. O’ Neill and resolved: - “That the four elected representatives from the Thomastown Area being Cllrs. P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, M. O’ Brien and S. Treacy be appointed as the representatives to the Steering Group on the restoration of Woodstock Gardens together with one representative from the Piltown Electoral Area Cllr. F. Doherty” 
Item 30.
Appointment of 3 members to County Rural Water Services Committee 

Four nominees were put forward as appointees to the County Rural Water Services Committee. As this is a non statutory committee of the County Council, It was agreed that the membership of the committee be increased from 3 to 4 members. It was proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan, seconded by Cllr. T. Breathnach “That Cllr. M. Shortall be appointed to the committee”. 
It was proposed by Cllr. P. Cuddihy, Seconded by Cllr. P. O’Neill that Cllr. J. Brennan and Cllr P.Crowley be appointed to the Rural Water Services Committee. It was proposed by Cllr. J. Coonan seconded by Cllr. M. Doran “That Cllr. E. Aylward be appointed to the County Rural Water Services Committee. 
 Cllrs. M. Shortall, J.  Brennan, E. Aylward and P.Crowley         were unanimously appointed to the County Rural Water Services Committee. 
Item 31.
Committee for the Restoration of Irish in the Public Service Cathaoirleach + 6 members 



It was agreed to defer this item. 

Item 32. 
Appointment of members to Kilkenny County Joint Policing Committee. 




It was agreed to defer this item. 

Other Matters 

Item 33
Report on the Local Elections 

Item 34. 
Tenders - to provide for the attendance of the Cathaoirleach or nominated member at the opening of tenders and the signing of documents related thereto. 

Item 35. 
To apply for the sealing of documents in accordance with the provisions of Section 149(5) of the Local Government Act 2001(existing provision is that each member is authorised to witness the fixing of the common seal to documents) 

Item 36. 
To fix a schedule of Ordinary Meetings of the Council. 
It was agreed that these items would be taken as read. 

A discussion took place regarding the difficulties which had arisen at the commencement of this meeting regarding seating arrangements and certain procedural matters. It was agreed by members that this matter would be taken up by the respective whips before the next Council Meeting. 

At this juncture it was agreed that a date be fixed for a briefing session with the incoming Council to examine in particular the current state of finances of Kilkenny County Council. Following discussion on same it was agreed that a meeting would be fixed for Thursday 25th of June at 3.00p.m. 

This concluded the business of the meeting. 

